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AIP’s budget results for 2006 are good, with a net of $2.1M ($1.6M better than budget on total of $80M, much from better investment income).

Physics today continues to struggle, but should be profitable in 2006.  Some of the successful techniques from MedPhys should be used by PT.  

Publishing did well in 2006, though page charge revenue was below expectation.  

The new Executive Director, Fred  Dylla, was formally introduced.  One of his first major tasks is identifying a new Chair of the Governing Board, as Millie Dresselhaus will step down in 2008.
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	Funding for this position is from AIP.  I will note the following meetings currently scheduled for 2007:

3/29 – Assembly of Society Officers


3/30 – Governing Board Meeting


6/15 – Executive Committee (Melville)


9/9 – Long Range Planning (Santa Fe)


11/1 – Executive Committee


11/2 – Governing Board (College Park)

	
	


AIP Executive Committee Meeting

College Park, MD

1 February 2007

General –

This was my first meeting as an observer of the AIP Executive Committee, representing AAPM.  Fred Dylla, the incoming head of AIP was present and introduced.  Between EXCOM members, observers, and staff, this meeting encompasses about 25 people.  
Secretary’s Report –

The minutes were approved, a new agenda was reviewed,
Chair’s Remarks –

Millie indicated how pleased she was with the recent AIP societies’ support for the science educational initiative.  She indicated that the physics research community would like to be more active in supporting educational initiatives, but find that one must have K-12 items as a requirement before doing NSF support.  She also noted the continuing decrease in grant approvals to NSF (generally less than 10%).  There is some efforts in the community to double the research funding within NSF over the next 10 years.  She wants to see the member societies develop and coordinate some initiatives to help this process.  She also acknowledged the success of the Industrial Physics Forums efforts; though she also noted the continued decline in the existence of this type of lab.  General comments were that, for this to be reversed, manufacturing will need to stay / return to the US.  One reason for the US historical success was the ability for technological spin-offs of US universities, a model that has not been duplicated in Europe or Japan.  However, this can (and is) happening in China, may be some real risks that new science may move there as well.  
Executive Director’s Report –

Mark reviewed the status of items (as he continues to clear off items in anticipation of his departure) in his purview.  He is ensuring that there are transition people for each item that will remain after his departure.  He commented on the meeting of congressional staff and fellows associated with AIP, noting the success of that get-together.  The next meeting is to include member society fellows as well.  The National Society of Black Physicists has invited the EXCOM to attend their meeting.  Mark encourage the societies to send a representative to the meeting, AIP to try and coordinate representatives’ attendance.

In Mark’s report, he noted the general success of publishers today, despite all the clouds hanging around.  It was noted that Consortia pricing is a success to AIP, not only in preserving pricing, but also in consortia fees (now about $2M/year).  The conference proceedings business, previously a service rather than a revenue source, is now generating a good revenue to AIP.  New procedures are being put in place to review the quality of conferences prior to accepting contracts for a conference.  

One effort AIP is working on is for each Member Society to supply an idea from their discipline to supply an idea for offering to Physics Olympiad and high school efforts (along with our $$).  

In the 2007 Congressional Budget, APS has been taking the lead in monitoring the process of the budget, now passed in the House.  DOE, NIST, and other funding of interest is in reasonably good shape, will wait to see what the senate does with this.

AIP’s efforts in education are in leveraging people resources to ‘teach the teachers’, not only in providing resources to K-12 teachers, but also in having junior faculty talking with students.

Mark will continue as a consultant after his departure, in order to assist in some of the publishing, IP, and his membership on a number of international boards.

Other items in his report included current legal proceedings (Subito, British Library, OFAC), CrossRef (very successful, encourage continued cooperation by all societies), Open Access, Library of Congress IP reviews, the Google Digital Book Project, and the redesign of the AIP web presence.  

There was an Executive Session Discussion on EBSCO.
Treasurer’s Report –

The auditors are currently reviewing the results.  Preliminary results are for a $2.1M net, about $1.6M better than budget.  Investments generally returned about 12-13%.  
Human Resources Report –

In the past few months, the night crew at the publishing center was eliminated.  This resulted in the elimination of 20 positions.  This was as a result of other efficiencies, as well as the reduced need for specialized equipment and its efficient use.  There was also a pay differential for the night staff.  Some individuals were offered new positions, some were offered severance packages.
Physics Resources Center –

James noted the current House actions on funding, including increases in the funding of the DOE Office of Science, NSF, and NIST (increases of 6%, 6%, and 13%).  This now has to go through the Senate, which will take a bit longer.

The PT advisory committee met last week.  The report of that committee should be available to the GB at the March meeting.  Advertising for PT is still a struggle, though it should clear a profit for the year.  There was some discussion on how well we are selling PT as an advertising venue.  Mark has tried to take some of the innovations that we have instituted in Med Phys into PT.  There is concern that, although PT is within its budget, the budget has been constrained by strongly decreasing ad revenues, need to reverse the trend.  

The rest of the PRC advisory committees meet in early March (1-3). 

Finally, James reviewed his strategic plan / priorities for 2007.  These include coordinating and helping to initiate joint projects between AIP and Member Societies.  DBIS did meet its target of 103 (actually did 110).  Judy Franz asked for an updated business plan for DBIS, particularly for after the end of the NSF grant.   

Finally, James reviewed the PRV Diversity efforts.  He is not in favor of ‘stand-alone, band-aid’ type programs.  He prefers to be sure that staff efforts target all members of the audience, so that no one feels ignored.  There was also a question on how we measure success.  
Publishing Report –

Publishing ended 2006 with a net revenue approximately 1.3M over budget.  A major variance in the revenue was in page charge expectations, which were significantly below budgeted revenue.  2006 is the first year the MAIK journals were not published.  The 2007 budget is approximately equal to the 2006 budget (~$10M) .

Darlene is generally dividing her groups by publishing vs publishing services.  She outlined some of the new products / services / features being released in 2007.  These include ‘perpetual archives’, Articles on Demand, additional conference proceedings, on-line focus journals, improvements to PXP, electronic copyediting,   Journals are reviewed, one/year, including both operations and Editorial Office.  Pub Policy also reviews such data, as well as monitoring citation stats, etc.  The concept of an Editor-in-Chief was discussed, to whom better oversight of the AIP Editorial Offices would be delegated (it’s done on an as-needed basis by Mark now).

Another topic of discussion was on new journal topics, either as on-line focused, or new topics, such as energy science.  Darlene briefly pointed out the topics of improving the publication platform (Scitation) and the PXP services.  She also noted that advertising revenues are slightly up for print, on-line revenue was way up for MedPhys, need to learn how to apply this to others.  Total for AIP in net revenue is small (~$1M).
Other Business –

AIP Liaison Committee:  Although the plan was previously passed, no formal motion was passed to actually create this committee.  There seems to be some problem in getting the nominations to the Secretary  (AAPM was good on this!).  A chair will need to be appointed once all nominations are submitted.  The charge of the committee was distributed.  Some word-smithing was done to improve the charge and its reporting (to EXCOM).  EXCOM wants this to be a high-profile, high activity committee, so there were many comments on how best to accomplish this.

Executive Director Emeritus: We discussed the meaning of Emeritus. The description of the privileges of APS and IBM were given as examples.  At AIP, there are been a few emeritus titles, allowing individuals to keep an e-mail address, etc.  

CSSP Dues: This is a small organization that has excellent connections, meetings, etc.  Membership dues are nominally per member, but AIP has a flat fee due to its unusual nature.  Dues are going up 25%, which would raise the AIP fees to $6,250.  It was moved and approved to continue as a member.

Special Purpose Funds:  In past years money has been allocated for special purpose funds (funds started by restricted donations), but possible augmented by contributions from the AIP operating funds, allowing the funds to accumulate.  However, these decisions were made by management, rarely approved by governance.  This was approved for 2006.

Future Meetings –

March EXCOM Meeting: Generally the March EXCOM meeting has not been held recently, as its purpose was for budget review, which has not generally been needed just prior to the GB meeting.  It was moved and approved not to hold this meeting for 2007 (however, the additional meetings that evening and the Assembly of Society Officers on Thursday will proceed as scheduled).  
Fall Governing Board Meeting:  The GB has nominally accepted a meeting with the 2008 Congress of the Physics Honor Society
Executive Session –

Legal Issues:

Senior Staff Evaluations: 
Baccante, Braun, Stith, Walters
Senior Staff Salaries / Grades:

GB Chair Search:

5 year term





  Status Report in June, 2007





  GB to elect in November, 2007





  Smathers for Nominating Committee
Previous Minutes:

Approved
2007 ED Goals:


Basic goals from Search, Review w/FD in June

Subscription Agent Fee:

EBSCO
